GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the annual general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 May 2018 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mrs C. Moughtin 

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison 

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Apologise 

Mr A. Jones

Mr D. Lace
In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/012
	The Chairman welcomed the Commissioners to the May meeting.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES


	18/013
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 1 May 2018. Mr Davison proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Convery. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
	18/014
	Item 18/004 Consultation on Election Legislation 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response prepared by Ms Hannan including response to their Freedom of Information application was submitted to the Cabinet Office by 20 May 2018.

Item 18/005 Declaration of Interests 

The Board noted the declaration of interest documentation had been updated.

Item 18/008 PA 17/00992/B 45 Properties off Oak Road

The Board noted the communication was sent to the organiser of the petition.

Item 18/009 Peel On Line Photography

The Board noted this Item was scheduled for discussion at Agenda Item 8.

Item 18/011 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported a letter would be sent from the Commissioners to thank the community spirited resident once an address was released. The condition of the stop sign on Station Hill and the need for traffic regulation orders in the regeneration area had been reported to the Department of Infrastructure. The Commissioners had scheduled works for the Albany Road Gardens, the rear fences in Boilley Spittal, and the installation of a bin at the Wildlife shop. The Town Clerk reported the WIFI at the campsite was operation following minor works.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/015
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 4 April when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/00199/LAW Application for a certificate of lawful use or development at 24 Church Street, Peel l  18/00211/B Change of use from retail to estate agents at 3 Michael Street, Peel; 18/00204/B Replace conservatory with sunroom at 22 Ballagyr Park, Peel; 18/00212/B Demolition of rear outlet and construction of an extension at 4 Peveril Terrace, Peel; 18/00229/B Change of use for permanent residence and tourist accommodation at 5 Mews Cottages, Factory Lane, Peel; 18/00233/B Change of roof tiles, front door and flue at 37 Stanley Terrace, Christian Street, Peel; 17/00992/B Erection of 45 dwellings with associated public open space and infrastructure at fields 314333. 314334, 314335 and 314336 and part of adjacent agricultural machinery yard at Oak Road, Peel (Amended drawings); 18/00301/B Erection of sunroom at 4 Fuchsia Lane, Peel; and 17/01212/B Erection of Fencing at 1 Creggans Avenue, Peel (Amended drawings).

The lead members agreed no further action was required following planning decisions required: 18/00069/B Approval for erection of a detached dwelling at plot 128, 20 Ballacross Road, Slieau Whallian View, Peel; 17/00095/B Approval for installation of flue at 1 Raad Kirree Varrey, Peel; 18/00093/LAW application for certificate of lawful development for replacement windows and door at 8 Stanley Mount, Peel; 18/00139/B Approval for widening of drive and vehicular access at 10 Quarry Lane, Peel; and 18/00140/B Approval for variation of condition 1 of PA 13/91514/B at St German’s Cathedral Derby Road, Peel. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 20 March 2018 from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture Planning Authority representative concerning the use of  the Local Government Miscellaneous Provisions Act 1984 , Section 14 (1) to secure the early removal of the boat from the Cathedral car park. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk should contact the Cathedral representatives to determine their timescale for the removal or use of this boat. 

The lead members noted the Town Clerk was scheduled to meet with representatives of the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture prior to serving notices on the owner of 12 Market Street to complete the works to the building frontage.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 3 April 2018 from the Ballakarran Mobile Shop following the refusal of their street trading licence application. The lead members agreed this communication should be referred to the next Board meeting and no further action was required at this time. The lead members agreed to review the street trader policy at their next meeting.

The lead members noted the trial holes for the proposed industrial units had not taken place to date and would be completed by the end of the April.

The lead members noted the content of the letter from Albany House dated 10 February 2018 requesting an additional reserved parking space in the Derby Road car park. The lead members agreed to this request subject to receiving payment for the reserved parking space.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 12 March 2018 from the Manx Utility Authority concerning the Commissioners undertaking the grounds maintenance of the planting areas around the Promenade pumping station. The lead members agreed the Commissioners could undertake this work subject to receiving payment for the provision of this service.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Sunset Bowling Green Club dated March 2018 concerning the purchase of a lawn mower for the bowling green. The lead members agreed they could not purchase this equipment on behalf of the Club unless the Commissioners retained the ownership of this equipment. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to contact representatives of the Bowling Club to ascertain how much they were willing to contribute to the purchase of this equipment.

The lead members noted no update was provided on enforcement action undertaken by the Commissioners or performance management.

The lead members noted the request from Arthritis Care Ellan Vannin to erect a feed station for the Parish Walk on the Headlands Field. The lead members agreed the feed station could be placed on the Headlands Field subject to the organisers of the feed station satisfying themselves this facility could be erected without damaging the new grassed area at this location.

The lead members asked when the shells would be removed from Fenella Beach. The Town Clerk advised he would seek a date from the Sea Food Processing Company who had agreed to undertake this work.

Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted a public presentation had taken place in the Town Hall on 17 May 2018 for PA 18/0309/B Peel Harbour Bridge. The Town Clerk reported the time of this meeting had been in accurately advertised by the Department which had resulted in members of the public seeking to attend the presentation before the Department’s officer arrived. The Chairman asked if this feedback could be provided to the Department.

Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION AND WORKS ITEMS


	18/016
	Item 6 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported the first meeting of this Committee was scheduled to take place on 25 May 2018. He reported the new Fire Festival had excellent weather over the May bank holiday and was a success. Mr Davison advised the arrangements were in place for Peel Day on 3 June and the Moddey Dhoo event on 7 June. He advise only a small number of mobile caterers had been invited to the Peel Day event.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 

GENERAL ITMES
	18/017
18/018
	Item 7 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 13 April 2018 and the following matters had been considered.

The lead member noted the content of the Head of Finance’s February 2018 accounts report. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported general revenue accounts for eleven months into the current year reports a profit of £112,750.  The Commissioners’ Accountant reported this surplus includes a number of projects including £30,000 for the playpark, £15,000 for new street lighting and £20,000 for waymarking which was unlikely to be spent this financial year. The Town Clerk reported the Board had approved the use of the waymarking budget to bringing forward £4,000 for the Bowling Green shelter reroofing and £1,000 for the Leece Museum from the 2018/19 financial year to the current financial year and to balance the overspend in the Works, Town Hall, Public Function and Leisure costs. The Town Clerk reported spending and income profile when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The Head of Finance’s report highlighted the largest areas of expenditure in February were new vehicle costs (£19,443), repairs to street lighting (£3,830), amenity costs (£3,092), legal and professional fees (£3,800) and software costs (£1,320). The Head of Finance’s report stated the Campsite budget overspend of £10,138 will be funded from the £11,798 additional campsite income and the £2,000 budget overspend on boundary walls will be funded from the £9,561 surplus in the shelter budget. The Town Clerk reported the staff salary expenditure and rate income were in surplus. He reported the income for refuse and recharge were lower than expected. The Town Clerk reported £3,895 income was reported in February for the Westland’s recharge. This was higher than other months because two invoices for £2,231 had been processed by the Commissioners for a new flue and newspaper advert. The Westland’s flue invoice had been sent in error to the Commissioners and the newspaper costs were for advertising job vacancies at Westlands which highlights the inconsistent manner in which the 10% fee is administered. The Town Clerk reported amenity costs, public functions; vehicles; works costs and the Town Hall costs were greater than expected for eleven months through the year. He reported these items were still within overall budget but would require monitoring and the use of the Waymarking budget where appropriate.

The lead member noted the Head of Finance’s report showed the housing revenue budget with a profit of £51,170 and the maintenance budget was showing an overspend of £26,872. The Town Clerk reported this overspend was predicted and the use of the reserve had been approved to refurbish an increased number of property voids following the occupation of the 23 new houses in January 2018. The Head of Finance’s report showed one new gas boiler had been installed. There had been 12 void properties during the month with £20,478 spent on these properties. In February no information was provided on the costs associated with interest repayment and capital repayments.

The Town Clerk reported the £14,000 lighting scheme on the Poortown Road would not take place in the 2017/18 financial year. He reported the flag, litter bin, new commercial units, new vehicle budgets had been spent. The Town Clerk reported the Board had agreed at their December meeting to carry forward the £30,000 playpark budget into the next financial year’s reserves. He stated the £25,000 for waymarking was being used to balance certain budgets as described earlier in the meeting and to fund the works approved by the Board to the bowling green shelters and at the Leece Museum.

The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 6, 28 and 29 March 2018 concerning the rating appeal for 2 Rheast Bridson; 3 Rheast Bridson; 4 Rheast Bridson; 5a Rheast Bridson; 8 Tommy Clucas Avenue; 8 Cushlin my Chree; Douglas Road, Toronto Vale; Tynwald Road and the Haven, Tynwald Road.

The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 9 March 2018 concerning the rating objection for 64 Kerroo Coar.

The lead members noted the rescheduled meeting with the internal auditor had taken place on 20 March 2018 to discuss the risk assessments for the Commissioners’ Works staff operations.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 9 April 2018 which moved the Commissioners’ two week external audit fieldwork from early May 2018 to 11 June 2018.  

The lead members noted the content of the Mannvend proposal and agreed to purchase a Flavia Creation 500 machine with 3 year maintenance contract quoted at £1,300.

The lead members asked for picnic tables to be installed in the Fenella Beach Car Park.

The lead members requested an update on the bowling green lighting columns. The Town Clerk reported the bowling green operators had arranged the replacement of the flood light heads without checking the condition of the columns. Once the poor condition of the columns was identified four new columns had been purchased by the Club. The Commissioners had agreed to pay for the removal of the existing columns and the installation of replacement columns. This work would need to be undertaken in a programmed way to reduce the costs associated with hiring a crane and discussions were taking place with the Club to arrange the best time to undertake this work.

The lead members noted the Bowling Club had decided to purchase their own new lawn mower.

Item 8 Peel On line Photography Competition

The Board considered all the photographs shortlisted from 2017. The Board agreed third place was the rainbow over St Peter’s Tower, second place was street light on a narrow street and first place was the lobster pots.

Item 9 Headland’s Boundary Wall

The Town Clerk reported the following options: a timber fence would take 4 weeks to construct at a cost of £22,000. Galvanised railings would take 5 weeks to erect once manufactured and would cost £35,000. Standard galvanized fencing would take 5 weeks to erect once delivered and would cost £26,000. An evergreen hedge would take 2 weeks to plant and would cost £22,000 and a replacement sandstone wall, using existing materials, would take 8 weeks to construct and would cost £70,000. A road widening scheme would cost £40,000 to construct subject to adequate ground conditions and a requirement not to adjust any underground services. 

The Town Clerk reported to date £15,000 had been spent to remove the defective wall and for the ground works to remove the requirement to construct a more costly retaining structure. He advised the footway could be reinstated and no boundary feature was required at this location. The Town Clerk reported he had received four enquires from Peel residents about the increased risk to dogs using the field. The Town Clerk stated the opportunity existed to exercise a dog in the field away from the road, the good visibility for vehicle drivers onto the field and the low speed of traffic manoeuvring around the parked vehicles reduces the risk of an incident occurring at this location. However, the owners must always have control of their pets particularly when entering and leaving the field onto the Ramsey Road. He reported he would not recommend the Commissioners widen the road if they do not plan to install a new boundary feature. Ms Hannan proposed a new wall should be installed. Mr Heath believed the public should be consulted prior to undertaking any work at this location. The Chairman stated the existing footway was narrow at this location and it should be widened as part of any works. Mr Davison seconded Ms Hanan’s proposal subject the footway in front of the wall being widened and receiving three quotations from contractors to ensure the works could be undertaken within the £70,000 estimated costs. The Board unanimously agreed the proposal to reinstate a sandstone wall using existing materials set back into the field to widen the footway after obtaining three competitive quotes for this work.

Item 10 Consultation Report on Social Housing Access and Eligibility Criteria

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s report which reduced the requirement for residing in the area. The Town Clerk reported the Lead Members Committee for Properties and Asset Management would like to arrange a meeting with Minister of Infrastructure to discuss a number of policy issues. He reported a regional meeting for the west in planned for June 2018.

	
	
	

	ITEM 11 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	18/019
	The Board members did not raise any item.

The meeting ended at 7:55pm
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